D R A F T   F O R   C O N F I D E N T I A L   D I S C U S S I O N   O N L Y


QUESTIONS ON TERMINATION OF MANAGER KREBS

1.  On her role in the Library lease and settlement, the Nature Trail and budget review, Former Finance Committee Chairman McLin detailed these issues in the following statement recorded in the minutes of the Council meeting on October 9, 2013:  "Comments on the Executive Session: I did not attend the executive session held Wednesday because I felt that the agenda of the meeting was dangerously close to violating the Sunshine Act. The purpose of the meeting was according to the following Statement from Manager Krebs:

'Good Morning Everyone, for clarification the purpose of this meeting is to hold an executive session to update all of Council on the meeting held Friday with Scott Roland and Kathy Sheppard Hoar concerning the withdrawal of the lease with the Guthrie Gals. Council will need to decide how they wish to move forward with the library so staff and legal counsel can draft a motion to be voted on at the October 9, 2013 7:30 meeting of Council. Our Solicitor then will be able to draft a letter including all of Council's decisions concerning the library. My hope is by the end of this discussion management will have direction on the library budget issues concerning staffing, hours of operation, utilization of the second floor and which activities will be allowed to be utilized for room rentals. We will also be updating Council on the Blue Quarry Farm as well.  -- Barbara A. Krebs, Manager'.

"This Council has in my opinion erred repeatedly on the non-disclosure side in what can be discussed from the Executive Sessions. This has resulted in the failure to do its duty to include the public in its decision making. The lease with the Guthrie Gals first appeared on the agenda with no public discussion about the many issues involved with the lease. The lease was prepared by our Solicitor and given to the Budget Review Committee who recommended to Council to approve the lease. The many issues regarding taxation, usage, zoning, deed restrictions, financial feasibility, and budget impact of the Guthrie Gals lease were never addressed in public and barely discussed in private. I was never aware of any discussions regarding the $37,000 contract to renovate the third floor of the library until questions were raised at the Finance meeting on September 1. The legality of that contract has never been addressed in my presence outside of the public comment period at the Finance meeting. When these issues and others about the Guthrie Gals contract were brought before the Council on September 11 by citizens represented by Attorney Frey, Council listened, but did not join the discussion. After the last Council meeting on September 21 when a plea was made to stop the lease now, the Council President said our lawyers would be talking with no indication of Council's position. There has been no public discussion about Council's current position on the Guthrie Gals lease. The termination of that lease is finally an item on tonight's agenda."

"This is not the only issue that Council has been less than open on. The Nature Trail project off Eisenhower Drive was moved forward by Council with little or no open discussion. A Council member, Heidi Hormel, was accused [by our colleague Sonny Eline] of misbehavior warranting removal from office regarding her Facebook comments about the Nature Trail. An executive session called to discuss this so-called personnel issue resulted in no action, based on no evidence of an offense warranting removal from office. The only thing Heidi was guilty of was disagreement with Council's openness policies and expressing views that differed with other Council members and staff."

"The Budget Review Committee formed after last year's twenty-five percent tax increase is a third area contributing to an appearance of lack of openness. The Committee has been meeting without an official chair since Sonny Eline resigned as chair after the first meeting. The Committee is not technically a Committee under the Sunshine Act but rather an advisory group because it is not advertised and a quorum of councilors does not attend. The Borough Manager prepares the agenda and essentially chairs the meetings. At the last meeting on September [blank], the Borough Manager stated that she never recommended not raising taxes in 2014 and she presented a budget in August to the Finance Committee requiring a 27 percent $1.3 million tax increase needed to assure adequate carryover."

"There is an alarming lack of openness between Council and the public, and between the President and Borough Manager and the rest of Council. What can Council do to fulfill their responsibilities under the Sunshine Act? In my opinion, a change in leadership is needed. I am therefore requesting a motion for nominees for a new Council President."


2.  In her work as the Borough's Chief Financial Officer, the Manager is not trained to use the Microsoft Excel spreadsheet software, which is widely used as a tool for quickly and reliably creating, revising and monitoring budget numbers.  She has apparently declined an offer of technical assistance with this important function for the Public Library's budget made at a Council meeting in November 2013 by Clearview Car Wash owner David Benfield.


3.  On selective and vindictive snow plowing, Heather Sheppard Lunn wrote, "they are trying to bully us by not providing public services like plowing. The secretary at the Borough office flat out told me that they 'forgot' to plow College Avenue, which is one block away from the office! Then she told me that they can't afford to send a plow over to handle the three foot snow mound and ice rink that was in front of [my Carriage House Market] and ALL THE WAY TO Carlisle Street! Actually, in this case, I guess they are being transparent, and I'd like to point out that MY TWO cents don't count since I don't LIVE in the Borough."


4.  Prudence Keffer on the demolition of a structurally dangerous property said of the Manager's response:  "I own the property that adjoins the monstrosity at 219 Baltimore Street and have been lied to by the Borough Manager so many times that I no longer even ask her anything. Can't even tell you how disgusted I am with the entire borough good ole boy mentality!!"


5.  Health coverage for her almost-ex-husband:  A reliable Hanover source stated that Ms. Krebs still has her husband on her Borough health insurance policy even though her divorce was all but finalized in November 2012.  The Prothonotary's online docket shows that the case has been in condition for a final decree since then when the last entry was made.  In the November 2012 postnuptial agreement posted there, she and her husband agreed not to move for a final decree until April 11, 2014, the two-year anniversary of their date of separation.  So the Borough has apparently been paying the difference in premiums between insuring her and her children only, and insuring her, her children and husband from December 2012 through the present.


6.  Two Internet domain names are registered to Borough.  www.borough.hanover.pa.us redirects you immediately to the more cumbersome current Internet website address  www.hanoverboroughyorkcountypa.info, created in 2012, updated in 2013, expiring in May 2014, and registered to Borough Secretary Dorrie Miller using her personal email address dorriemiller2451964@gmail.com.  The Country Code (pa.us) address is listed as "inactive", registered to the Registrar NeuStar Inc., created in 2003, last updated in 2012 and expiring in 2015.  The Country Code is the preferred address for government units like the Commonwealth.  The .info domain is a more recently created Top Level Domain [TLD] with others like .biz and .mobile.  Domain registration data is available at www.whois.com/whois.  This indicates that the Borough is paying for two domain names but only using one for its rather uninformative website, which is not a large amount of money, but is not very technically sophisticated.


Conclusion.--  The Borough's residents, business owners and property owners have concluded, based on these facts and others in years of experience dealing with the Manager as a Chief Operating Officer, that they have lost faith in her competence and ability to do what is in the best interests of the community in accordance with law and sound judgment.  Accordingly, we request an opportunity to publicly ask extensive questions and receive complete answers on these troubling issues.  Some of them indicate a highly questionable compliance with both the letter and spirit of the Sunshine Act and the Right to Know Law requiring open and transparent government, which could result in rendering some actions of Council void.  Thank you for this opportunity to Petition for action to address our grievances and restore faith in our government.

*  *  *  *  *
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